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Why they voted leave
Mirek Vodslon, 5 July 2016
“Why we voted leave: voices from northern England” is the
title of a documentary (https://vimeo.com/172932182) which is
really worth giving some thought to. To be more exact, it is a
militant message in the form of a documentary. In just under
12 minutes it also shows some of the problems with the Lexit
(“left exit”) or “socialist Brexit” position. It was “filmed
and edited by Sheena Sumaria, Guerrera Films”, is being
advertised by the left group “Counterfire” and shows an
anonymous interviewer speaking to five other persons, also
unnamed, a Remain voter and four Leave voters in Doncaster.

The supposed need to “take our country back” or “make Britain
Britain again” comes up early on. These concerns are first and
foremost on the minds of two interviewees. The main reason
(mentioned by one of these workers) is to control immigration.
Another two voted Leave “for change” and one of these states
that his vote was not about immigration. But why is this
change going to be a change for the better? They don’t say,
and neither does the interviewer who apparently agrees with
these two. She converses with them at length and asks them
about Corbyn. Their answer is that they are or were Corbyn
supporters despite him adopting the Remain position or until
he did. The interviewer, like the Socialist Party and
Counterfire, thinks that Corbyn’s Remain campaign was a
terrible concession to the right wing of the Labour Party. The
interviewer is ready to give him “one more chance” but not
two.
One interviewee pleads, like Corbyn, for remaining in the
European Union in order to change it. After 30 seconds, the
interviewer takes over and “refutes” this lonely “Remainer”
simply by asserting that she does not believe in social
reforms of the undemocratic EU because the capitalists rule
the EU and have the opposite agenda. So, yes, these are voices
justifying why they voted Leave, at about 20 to 1 in terms of
time, without any real debate with working-class Remainers.
There really is an unorganised working-class anti-EU
“movement”. The video shows that and also that it is in part
“guided” by this desperate consideration: It can’t get any
worse (wrong!), so I vote for whatever promises a change. The
presumably socialist interviewer belongs to the movement and
supports this fraction of it. An even larger part of this
movement voted for change and “knew” what kind of change they
wanted, the one that they mistakenly believed would make
British imperialism stronger. These two tendencies, desperate
adventurism and nationalism, do not exclude each other.

We are not talking here about the nationalism of an oppressed
nation. These workers have been falsely persuaded that their
oppression is the result of the oppression of their British
nation by the European Union but, no, this is the nationalism
of a medium sized decadent imperialism, part of whose ruling
class dreamt of becoming “great again” by abandoning the EU
and especially by getting rid of EU’s minimal social
standards. Workers supporting this act against their own
immediate interests. The irony on top of this bitter irony is
of course that the success of that project is already
accelerating both the decadence of British imperialism and the
demise of the EU.
The false premise of British workers’ nationalism is the
“austere” view that jobs, wages and social resources (NHS,
schools, libraries, benefits etc.) – in fact the whole of the
working and living conditions of workers – are self-evidently
limited British national treasures. From that follows the
necessity to guard these precious “possessions” both against
foreign workers and against foreign powers like the EU.
These “austere” limits are obviously the issue that socialists
need to take up with working-class Leave voters (and with all
other workers, of course). Practical goals have to be proposed
and cast as demands. Those can be only international demands
to break with austerity and stop competition among workers,
like demands of a European minimum wage allowing a decent
living standard, and generally a European minimum of decent
social standards.
The EU is able to finance large European programmes. For
instance, German finance minister Schäuble has just proposed a
big European programme of armament. This is an ideal occasion
for Die Linke in Germany, Podemos in Spain, Front de Gauche in
France, the renewed Labour Party of Britain and trade unions
all over Europe to mobilise not just against this horror, but
for a positive counter-proposal, a European plan of public
works to improve the lives of working people and give them

work, especially but not only in “deprived” regions like
northern England. That is, make the transition from
international “protests” to an international mobilisation for
demands to make Europe a place fit for working people.
Such demands can unite European workers and so make an
international mobilisation possible. British workers can and
must fight for such demands together with workers on the
continent despite being now out of the EU by virtue, or rather
by the vice, of a mendacious referendum. This has made their
situation worse and solidarity with continental workers more
difficult to organise, just as the “outsourcing” of a section
of the workforce of a company makes it more difficult to
organise the solidarity of the whole workforce. Both British
and continental workers must now use their trade unions and
political parties to intervene strongly in the Brexit
negotiations in order to preserve as many of the conditions of
that solidarity as possible and even develop them. This
concerns especially workers’ rights specified in the European
treaties and conventions, however meagre they may be. No
British exception undercutting those rights! No restriction of
the free movement of workers across Europe, including Britain!
These rights must be included in the settlement.
Unfortunately, most working class Leave voters have apparently
already made up their minds that British subjection to the EU
and especially immigration imposed by the EU are the problems.
Coming back to the film, its thrust is to adapt to this
position instead of offering an internationalist alternative
to it. The interviewer may be an internationalist herself but
she refuses to consider reforms of the EU and thus any real
steps along a path of an international transition to a
socialist Europe. This disarms her when it comes to arguing
for internationalism and this may be why she does not even try
to take up the subject of internationalism with her polite
interviewees. Had she tried some abstract internationalist
proclamations on them (called “socialist” or “left”

“argumentation for Brexit” by some ultraleft groups), she
might have reaped polite disinterest or even a remark that
such proclamations have no connection with their plight.
Instead, she offers the heartbreaking spectacle of a socialist
confirming British nationalistic delusions with the following
idea: “Austerity is coming from the EU because the EU governs
governments”. I beg to differ. This is one of the lies
propagated by the class enemies who led the successful Brexit
campaign. Efficient lies must be half-truths. In his case, it
is just one fourth of the truth. First, the EU is a
conglomerate of national states who have the last word in it,
which is why the EU is currently paralysed on several
questions. Second, the EU Commission does appear to govern
governments and this appearance has been used to shield these
governments from their responsibility for imposing austerity.
This is the partial truth in the lie. The main part of the
truth is that ever increasing “austerity” is an absolute
necessity of contemporary capitalism which is why it is being
imposed by all its political representatives, national and
“European” and why the working class cannot wait much longer
to get rid of capitalism. No less important is the fact that
capitalism pushed back into the narrow limits of the British
national state will have to impose even more severe austerity,
and is already planning to do so.
The interviewer having herself adopted some irrational beliefs
instilled by the bourgeois Brexit campaign, it is no wonder
that she tends to gloss over the irrational or even
reactionary aspects of her interlocutors’ opinions in order to
make these opinions look like expressions of some hypothetical
kind of class consciousness that could do without
internationalism. Except that this hypothesis is refuted not
just by theory, but also by the long experience of working
class movement.
These contortions are required to try to underpin the main
thesis of the film, which is: the Leave vote of workers was a

class vote. What the film really shows is that the vote of the
five “Leavers”, including the interviewer, was not about the
struggle of their own class. It was desperate and in part it
was about slogans adopted by a fraction of the enemy class:
“national independence” of Britain, mostly in order to curb
immigration. If these five voices did cast a class vote, then
it was the vote of a class that despairs of herself and has
given up being a subject with a goal in life. So, by what it
really shows, the film warns us of the possibility that this
sort of working-class consciousness might prevail. If it does
prevail, it will pave the way for barbarism to engulf
humanity. Instead of glorifying it, socialists need to think
hard how to rebuild real, organised, socialist class
consciousness, even if it begins – as it obviously does – as
that of a class which must first regain confidence and test
seriously if it can defend or recover decent working and
living conditions without overthrowing the capitalist class
and its state.
To wrap it up, the interviewer spends time reminiscing on the
defeat of the miners’ strike of 1984-1985, the following
deindustrialisation, and the fall of thousands into
unemployment and despair. The lesson is that class struggle,
in this case a defeat decades ago and subsequent defeats on
top of that, are among the deep causes that created the
contemporary conditions in which parts of the working class
arrive at such utterly wrong conclusions as those expressed by
four of the interviewees and the interviewer herself. No less
important a cause has been the prolonged absence of a
socialist alternative, but the film does not even touch on
that. Whatever the causes, wrong conclusions from past
struggles remain wrong.
The interviewer wished to correct the view that working-class
Brexiters are all racists. She succeeded in that. Even one of
the two working-class British nationalists interviewed is no
racist, i.e., he does not derive his identity or that of his

enemies from skin colour, skull metrics or pedigree. The other
British nationalist is a waste collector, was interviewed at
work on the road and had no time to explain himself. Both are
certainly afraid of their “foreign” class brothers and sisters
and want to keep them out. They are xenophobes.
The strange insistence that most working-class Leave voters
are no racists draws attention away from the terrible fact
that working-class xenophobia has become a mass phenomenon.
Not just in Britain, all over Europe. Trying to sweep that
fact under the rug is plainly irresponsible and selfdelusional. Nationalism and xenophobia will not go away simply
because workers are now being taught a lesson about the
negative effects of Brexit which are already setting in. On
the contrary, further negative experiences threaten to make
xenophobia fester and become fascism.
The question is, how to prevent that? British-nationalistic
and xenophobic workers are not likely to be among the first
who will be won to a socialist programme. They have some
serious rethinking to do because there can be no programme of
the working class which is both socialist and nationalist, or
both for workers’ solidarity and for excluding foreigners from
it. It will take time, fresh positive experience of struggle
and above all help from other sections of the working class.
There are now two ways to deny them that help. One is to blame
them for the living conditions to which capitalism condemns
them and which engender despair and backwardness, and treat
them all as enemies. Most are not, most have not yet joined
fascist squads, it is still possible for socialists to talk to
them, as the film suggests. The other way to fail them is to
treat their convictions as a minor difference. Pat them on the
shoulders and say: “Well done, you voted for change. You also
voted against immigration but you meant no offence, did you?
Cheers, mate.”
Socialists, revolutionaries, especially Marxists who supported

the “socialist Brexit” or Lexit adventure, need to do no less
rethinking than these workers: about their negative role and
about how on earth they could make such an enormous mistake.
What is wrong with their “Marxism”, their organisations and
their respected “Marxist” leaders who led them into this
impasse? I do hope that this reflection starts now. Simply
proceeding with whatever each group thinks is next on the
agenda is not an option. Or if it is, it is the option of
ultimate degeneration and demise.

